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Mossmorran & Braefoot Bay
Community & Safety Committee Meeting


Date: 30th May 2024
Time: 16:45
Location: Mossmorran Site

Present:		Councillor Alistair Bain, Convener - Fife Councillor (AB)
Councillor Julie MacDougall - Fife Councillor (JMacD)
Alex MacDonald - Burntisland Community Council (AMacD)
Elaine Collins, Cardenden Community Council (EC)
Peter Franklin - Dalgety Bay & Hillend Community Council (PF)
			Yvonne Izatt – Hill of Beath Community Council (YI)
			Linda Young – Hill of Beath Community Council (LY)
Eleanor Martin – Lumphinnans Community Council (EM)
James Martin - Lumphinnans Community Council (JM)
Toby Hamblin – ExxonMobil (TH)
Stuart Neill – ExxonMobil (SN)
Emma Bradshaw - ExxonMobil (EB)
Susanna Storey – ExxonMobil (SS)
Craig Burnett - Shell (CB)
Pauline McGeevor – Shell (PMcG)
David Fisher – SEPA (DF)
Kenny Boag – SEPA (KB)

[bookmark: _Hlk172104386]In attendance:	Nigel Kerr - Fife Council (NK)

Secretariat:		Morag Paterson, Fife Council

Apologies:		Kenny Bisset – Fife Council (KB)
			Councillor David Barratt – Fife Councillor (DB)
Gordon Black - Crossgates & Mossgreen Community Council (GB)
Elizabeth Rae – Cowdenbeath Community Council (ER)
			Mark Ruskell, MSP (MR)
			William Dryburgh - Aberdour Community Council (WD)
John Minhinick – Aberdour Community Council (JM)
Tyne Bradley – Shell (TB)
Amy Laird – SEPA (AL)


1. Apologies for Absence

Noted.

2. Declaration of Interest

None.

3. Minutes of Previous Meeting

Minutes accepted.  

4. Current Situation Reports

4.1	Councillors

No report to give, no problems reported.
             
4.2	ExxonMobil Chemicals Ltd

	TH talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:  


	      
		
· The NOx reduction project commenced in April. Over the next two years the site will conduct a rolling programme to upgrade and install new technology on the furnaces and gas turbine to secure benefits including improved energy efficiency and reduced emissions to air (including GHG and NOx).  The project is estimated to cost over £25 million and working closely with SEPA.
· [bookmark: _Hlk173258018]One complaint was received via SEPA regarding cabling waste left on ExxonMobil owned land. After enquiries it was established, it was a result of fly-tipping. The maintenance team organised the safe and responsible disposal of the waste. The Site Security Team have been asked to increase vigilance around the area to prevent a repeat.
· The programme of engagement with SEPA continued in the quarter with a number of planned virtual and onsite meetings.
· FEP has been shortlisted for a national award through the Chemical Industries Association, with winners being announced in June and the Process Safety commitment has been recognised with a global ExxonMobil Operational Excellence Award.  
· A series of key investments are being made, from new offices and Shift Manager Command Hub to a refurbished gym and a new training centre, improving the working environment for the team and equipping them to succeed. With training at the heart of everything a new training centre will allow to expand capabilities as well as welcoming colleagues from other ExxonMobil sites to share knowledge.
· In March, Gillian Martin MSP, Energy Minister with the Scottish Government came along for a visit and shown how the site operates and why it is important to the area. Alongside Shell, the vision for lower emissions technology at Mossmorran and will continue to work collaboratively with Government to advance the plans for Carbon Capture and hydrogen production.
· Advanced stages of interview to appoint a number of new Shift Process Technicians is taking place with nearly 300 applications, FEP is seen as a positive career destination for skilled workers and look forward to welcoming new team members in August.
· Having received almost 140 applications, progressing of the interview stages to appoint the best of the best to the new Class of ’24 apprenticeship. It is anticipated offers will made in June with the successful candidates joining the team in August, initially attending college with our partner Forth Valley College.
· A New Safety Security Health and Environment Manager has been appointed, Susannah Storey.  Susannah has worked with ExxonMobil for over 17 years and joins the team from the Fawley facility in Hampshire.
· Workforce
· Workforce as of 23 May 2024 there are up to 500 ExxonMobil and Contractor personnel and 11 ExxonMobil apprentices.
· Supporting the community by being involved with the following; group of colleagues from FEP took on the challenge of running over 20 miles from Mossmorran to Edinburgh to raise money for the brilliant and important work of the Change Mental Health charity, more than 40 colleagues got their cycling gear on for a near 1500 mile virtual cycle challenge from Mossmorran to Monaco raising hundreds of pounds for the local Meedies Bike Club that encourages hard to reach groups to take up cycling, also progressing a series of financial contributions to support projects and the work of Beath Academy, St Columba’s High School, Crossgates Primary School, Lumphinnans Community Council, Cardenden Walking Club, Burntisland Civic Week and Lochgelly Childrens’ Gala


AM enquired about the number of apprentice places there was on offer.  Informed 8 Shift Process Technicians and 3 Apprentices.  

Cllr JM commented that herself and the Burntisland Civic Week Committee were grateful for the contribution given to the Burntisland Civic Week 2024.

AM inquired if the Safe Drive Stay Alive programme was still running.  Cllr AB informed that the material is old and new material is needed.  SN and AM to get together to discuss this.  Action SN

Cllr AB gave a catch up from the last meeting regarding information being sent to Community Council, Crossgates CC had been in touch saying they weren’t receiving any.  This was a leaflet/report of the funding given to the local area, Cllr AB had asked Exxon to send out to the Community Councils at May’s meeting.  Crossgates CC had advised they had not received this.  SN accepted that they had not sent the report out but would do so. 


4.3	Shell UK Ltd

	CB talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:


	

· Fife NGL had a very steady period of operations during this reporting period.
· On Monday 18 and Tuesday 19 March they completed routine maintenance of important safety equipment at site. They needed to remove the hydrocarbons from some of the tanks. They prioritised the use of the ground flares to minimise the impact on the community. 
· In April maintenance works started on one of the gasoline tanks and the work is expected to conclude by the end of May. 
· Phase 1 of the new Fife NGL Ground Flare project and have started preparing the site for the ‘construction village’. The village will provide site personnel with office space, a canteen and other welfare facilities for the duration of the project. 
· There was no process safety or personal safety incidents in the period since their last report. 
· There are no environmental updates for this period.
· [bookmark: _Hlk173332005]Three emergency response exercises have taken place since the last report covering low likelihood scenarios. One of the exercises was at the Mossmorran site looking at a scenario involving a scaffold collapse. The other two were at Braefoot Bay practicing the response to a hydrocarbon release. Emergency planning exercises take place every month (usually the second Thursday) and cover a multitude of scenarios throughout the year.
· A group of 11 Girls in Energy students visited the site in March. Four of the girls were awarded scholarships of £500 each to support them with their future studies. During the visit the students got the opportunity to tour the site and speak to women working there.
· Three apprentices will be staring in June in partnership with OG
· Three community notices were issued during this period. Two regarding the planned maintenance work on 18 and 19 March and one to invite the community to Fife Family Fun Day on 25th May. Community notices can be read in full on the ‘Community Notices’ tab of the plant website: https://www.shell.co.uk/ about-us/projects-and-sites/shell-fife-ngl/contact.html 
· A reminder of how to make a complaint or feedback directly to Shell regarding Shell Fife NGL and your request is not urgent, then please email pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com.  If you need to contact Shell urgently, then please phone the Gatehouse at Shell Fife NGL +44 (0)1383 611333 or the Gatehouse at Braefoot Bay Marine Terminal +44 (0) 1383 892123.
· Grants, donations and support have been given to various groups and organisations in the area, full list in the attached report.
· The group were reminded if they are aware of a good community cause to be please reach out to Pauline McGeevor on Pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com or make an application on our website here: https://www.shell.co.uk/sustainability/society/working-with-communities/sponsorship-and-donations.html
[bookmark: _Hlk173229150]
AM commented that he was glad the Family Fund days were continuing.  They are well organised, and an abundance of educational information provided.  

Cllr AB commented on the emergency response exercises and the dedicated teams who manage these exercises expertly.

Cllr AB asked if the estimated 2050 training places for the Energy Transition were staying in Scotland, these highly sought after skills are a good pathway to jobs.  Or were Scottish trainees being trained for jobs elsewhere in the UK.  Response was that the training vacancies would be staying in Scotland. Position re jobs to be clarified by PMcG. 

4.4	SEPA (DF)

	DF talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:
	

	
	
· SEPA have made changes to the site.  The refreshed website can be found at Mossmorran | Beta | SEPA | Scottish Environment Protection Agency.
· Permits and Data returns are being moved to SEPA’s public register which is located at Find an Authorisation Document - PPC A | Scottish Environment Protection Agency (SEPA)
· Desktop and onsite inspections continue with FEP & FNGL with particular focus on: 

· FEP – Project to reduce nitrogen dioxide emission have quarterly meeting the last being in April 2024.  SEPA air emission monitoring was completed April 2024 and no issues of concern were found.  Drainage inspection completed March 2024.  Ground flare incident follow up inspection is planned in next quarter.
· FNGL - New ground flare quarterly progress meetings (latest took place in April 2024). Review of air modelling methodology for new ground flare is completed.  SEPA air emission monitoring was completed in March 2024, no issues of concern found.  Review of air modelling methodology for new ground flare ongoing.  Ground flare maintenance inspection is planned for the next quarter.
· Braefoot Bay - Combined HSE and SEPA COMAH meeting took place at FNGL Site in March 2024 

· Complaints received since last update (up to 23 May 2024) is 13.  The majority of these complaints were in relation to the ground flare.
· SEPA continues to operate two continuous noise monitoring stations, one at the Lochgelly water tower and the other on farmland immediately to the north of the Mossmorran complex.  
· The SEPA monitoring network continues to operate with collecting data in near real time and is available to the public: Mossmorran Air Quality Network (sepa.org.uk)  There have been some issues as sensors have been replaced in batches, but a minimum coverage has been maintained at all times
· VOC data will be available shortly and backdated to January 2023

PF enquired on how the public can access the documents on air quality etc.  DF informed that all updates can be found on the websites mentioned above. 


4.5	Update on Expert Advisory Groups

NK talked to the report previously circulated and highlighted the following:




· [bookmark: _Hlk164948342]The Independent Air Quality Report for 2023 is being produced with a draft report expected in the Summer. Once finalised then this report will be circulated with an elected members briefing note in Autumn of this year. This will also be accompanied by a two-sided leaflet summarising the content of the report in a non-technical format. These documents will be made available on the dedicated pages at Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay | Fife Council.
· The Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Report was presented at the Environment, Transportation and Climate Change Scrutiny Committee meeting on 19th March 2024 and the committee was impressed with the improvements and investments being made, also the massive reduction in complaints being received. The committee gave positive feedback re the online videos and would like to see more of this. Questions were raised about VOC levels, Just Transition and ways to increase community investment in surrounding communities.  Concerns were raised re time delay in getting 2022 report to committee and requested the 2023 General Annual Report be presented as soon as possible.
· The 2023 General Annual Report will be available later in the year.
JM praised the organisations for the excellent safety record and asked if they still recorded the number of days without incident as we don’t want to rest on our laurels.  Informed a new safety system is in operation and records all incidents.  
Cllr AB asked why there was no Councillor from Ward 8 present at the meetings.  NK to look into.  Action NK

4.6	Review of Requirement for Annual Report

	The 2023 General Annual Report will be available later in the year.
	
5. Any Other Business

Cllr AB informed of the fly tipping at Westfield and CB informed that cameras were at Braefoot Bays as there was also a problem there.  Discussion took place on who was responsible and agreed that everyone was.  Contact details for all types of recycling is available on the Fife Council website: Home | Fife Council 

EC informed that over the last 25 years Mossmorran, as a goodwill gesture have helped maintain the bridge at Old North Road, which is a right of way. It is now in a very bad condition and would like help to get it in a better condition.  SN is keen to help.  Action EC & SN.

Councillor Ali Bain thanked ExxonMobil for the tour and hospitality.  Everyone agreed and gave thanks.

6. Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on 29th August 2024 in the City Chamber, Dunfermline at 6:30 pm.
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Mossmorran and 
Braefoot Bay Community 
Safety Committee


30 May 2024







Site safety


• We have continued our strong performance 
with no significant operational, reliability or 
safety issues. 


Operational and Regulatory update


• Multi-year NOx reduction project commenced 
in April. Over the next two years the site will 
conduct a rolling programme to upgrade and 
install new technology on the furnaces and gas 
turbine to secure benefits including improved 
energy efficiency and reduced emissions to air 
(including GHG and NOx). 


• One complaint received via SEPA regarding 
cabling waste left on ExxonMobil owned land. It 
was concluded that this waste was not 
associated with any maintenance work 
conducted by either ExxonMobil or Shell, and 
we suspect this was a result of fly-tipping. We 
raised the concern with the Site Security Team 
to increase vigilance around such an activity to 
prevent a repeat.  As we are the landowner, our 
maintenance team organised the safe and 
responsible disposal of the waste.


• Our programme of engagement with SEPA 
continued in the quarter with a number of 
planned virtual and onsite meetings. 


Process Safety Award Nomination


• We are pleased that our commitment to 
continuous improvement in Process Safety at 
FEP has seen us shortlisted for a national award 
through the Chemical Industries Association, 
with winners announced in June.


  


ExxonMobil Operational Excellence Award 


• We are also proud that our Process Safety 
commitment has been recognised with a global 
ExxonMobil Operational Excellence Award 







Investing in our people and site 


• As part of our commitment to the long term development of our site and our team, we are 
making a series of key investments. From new offices and Shift Manager Command Hub to a 
refurbished gym and a new training centre, we are improving the working environment for 
our team and equipping them to succeed. With training at the heart of everything we do, our 
new training centre will allow us to expand our capabilities as well as welcome colleagues 
from other ExxonMobil sites to share knowledge. 







• In March, we were pleased to welcome Gillian Martin MSP, Energy Minister with the Scottish 
Government. Alongside Shell, we shared our vision for lower emissions technology at 
Mossmorran and will continue to work collaboratively with Government to advance our plans 
for Carbon Capture and hydrogen production.







Shift Process Technicians 


• We are also at advanced stages of interview to 
appoint a number of new Shift Process Technicians. 
With nearly 300 applications, FEP is seen as a 
positive career destination for skilled workers and 
we look forward to welcoming our new team 
members in August.


Apprentices 


• Having received almost 140 applications, we are 
now progressing with the interview stages to 
appoint the best of the best to our new Class of ‘24  
apprenticeship. We anticipate offers being made in 
June with the successful candidates joining our team 
in August, initially attending college with our partner 
Forth Valley College.  


New Safety Security Health and Environment 
Manager


• We are pleased to welcome Susannah Storey as our 
new SSHE Manager. Susannah has worked with 
ExxonMobil for over 17 years and joins us from our 
Fawley facility in Hampshire.


Workforce


As at 23 May:
• Up to 500 ExxonMobil and Contractor personnel
• 11 ExxonMobil apprentices







• In a display of amazing teamwork, a group of colleagues from FEP took on the challenge of running 
over 20 miles from Mossmorran to Edinburgh to raise money for the brilliant and important work of 
the Change Mental Health charity.


• More than 40 colleagues also got their cycling gear on for a near 1500 mile virtual cycle challenge 
from Mossmorran to Monaco raising hundreds of pounds for the local Meedies Bike Club that 
encourages hard to reach groups to take up cycling. 


• We are also progressing a series of financial contributions to support projects and the work of Beath 
Academy, St Columba’s High School, Crossgates Primary School, Lumphinnans Community 
Council, Cardenden Walking Club, Burntisland Civic Week and Lochgelly Childrens’ Gala
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Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay 
Community and Safety Liaison Committee Report


Shell Fife NGL


2024
Meeting on Thursday 30 May 2024
Report covering period March - May 2024
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay  
Community and Safety Liaison Committee Report


Meeting on Thursday 30 May 2024


1.	 Safety and Environmental


2.	 Emergency Response Exercises 


3.	 Fife NGL Plant Activities 


4.	 Braefoot Bay Activities


5.	 Workforce 


6.	 Site Visits 


7.	 Community Notices and Feedback


8.	 Social Investment and Events 


9.	 Grants, Donations and Support 


10.	 Ongoing Social Investment


About us
The ‘Mossmorran complex’ in Fife includes two plants operated by two separate companies: the Fife NGL plant operated 
by Shell U.K. Ltd. and the Fife Ethylene Plant operated by ExxonMobil.


The Shell Fife NGL Plant is operated 24/7 all year round in a system of critical national infrastructure that transports, 
processes and distributes gas from the North Sea (UK & Norway), enabling about 20% of UK gas supply. The plant helps 
meet industry and domestic power needs every day, and provides feedstock to manufacture a wide range of household 
products in Scotland and the UK.
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


1. Safety and Environmental


Operational update 
Fife NGL had a steady period of operation over the reporting 
period.


On Monday 18 and Tuesday 19 March we completed routine 
maintenance of important safety equipment at site. We 
needed to remove the hydrocarbons from some of our tanks. 
We prioritised the use of the ground flares to minimise the 
impact on the community. 


In April we commenced maintenance works on one of our 
gasoline tanks and we expect to conclude this work by the end 
of May. 


We started Phase 1 of the new Fife NGL Ground Flare project 
and have started preparing the site for the ‘construction 
village’. The village will provide site personnel with office 
space, a canteen and other welfare facilities for the duration of 
the project.


Process and personal safety
There were no process or personal safety incidents recorded in 
the period since the last report. 


Environmental 
There are no environmental updates for this period.


2. Emergency Reponse Exercises  
We completed three emergency response exercises since 
the last report covering low likelihood scenarios. One of the 
exercises was at the Mossmorran site looking at a scenario 
involving a scaffold collapse. The other two were at Braefoot 
Bay practicing the response to a hydrocarbon release. 


Emergency planning exercises take place every month (usually 
the second Thursday), and cover a multitude of scenarios 
throughout the year. 
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


3. Fife NGL Activities			 


			   NGL processed (Tonnes)


February March April


NGL Processing	 181,978 193,870 204,493


Planned 176,757 206,206 226,797


Average/Day 6,275 6,254 6,597
 


4. Braefoot Bay Activities 			


			   Shipping (number of vessels)


February March April


Propane 1 2 2


Butane 1 2 3


Propane/Butane 0 0 0


Gasoline 3 4 3


Total 5 8 8
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


5. Workforce


Shell employees 63


Contractors 155


Apprentices 9


Total 227


6. Site Visits
A group of 11 Girls in Energy students visited the site in March. Four of the girls were awarded scholarships of £500 each 
to support them with their future studies. 


During the visit the students got the opportunity to tour the site and speak to women working there including Operations 
Engineer - Beatrice Siyanbola, Engineering Lead - Tyne Bradley, HSSE Lead - Claire Davidson, Social Investment Advisor – 
Mairi McKay, Community Liaison Officer – Pauline McGeevor and apprentices Emma Hancock and Terrie Watson. 


Read more here - https://www.fife.ac.uk/news/fife-pupils-awarded-shell-scholarships/
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


7. Community Notices and Feedback
Community notices 
We issued three community notices during this period. 


 Two regarding the planned maintenance work on 18 and 19 March and one to invite the community to Fife 
Family Fun Day.


Our community notices can be read in full on the ‘Community Notices’ tab of the plant website: https://www.shell.co.uk/
about-us/projects-and-sites/shell-fife-ngl/contact.html  


Feedback
We did not receive any feedback or complaints about our operations during this reporting period. 


A reminder of how to make a complaint directly to Shell regarding Shell Fife NGL.


If you have a complaint or some feedback for us, and your request is not urgent, then please email                          
pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com.


If you need to contact Shell urgently, then please phone the Gatehouse at Shell Fife NGL +44 (0)1383 611333 or the 
Gatehouse at Braefoot Bay Marine Terminal +44 (0) 1383 892123.
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


8. Social Investment and Events
Fife Family Fun Day – Saturday 25th May
We look forward to sharing an update from our annual fun day which will take place a few days ahead of this meeting.


Girls in Energy expansion
Girls in Energy is expanding in Fife, from September 2024 there will be two classes being offered by Fife College; one at 
their Levenmouth Campus and a new class at their Rosyth Campus. 


The one-year, SCQF Level 5 course emphasises employability skills relevant to energy industries, integrating ICT and 
problem-solving. Through varied teaching methods, including experiential learning, it offers practical elements such as 
wind turbine and solar panel use. Discussions encompass traditional and renewable energy systems. Pupils can apply 
through their school college partnership team.


Learning through football
Cowden in the Community has delivered Learning through Football to ten primary schools this academic year with support 
from Shell UK, including; St Kenneth’s RC, Benarty, Cardenden, Denend, Lumphinnans, Lochgelly West, Lochgelly South, 
St Patrick’s RC, Cowdenbeath and St Joseph’s.


The programme has been well received by the schools and pupils alike. More recently the programme has caught the 
attention of the Scottish Football Association, who havecreated a supporting workbook for pupils to use throughout the 
six to ten week course. 


Fife Business Awards
Shell UK is sponsoring the Medium Business Award category at this year’s Fife Business Awards. The awards, organised 
by Fife Chamber of Commerce, showcase the work of Fife businesses and their contribution to the local economy. 


2024 social investment calendar overview
May	 Fife Family Fun Day


March	 Girls in Energy visit to Fife NGL, Mossmorran


February	 Energy Transition Skills Hub launched (Fife College)
	 CareerReady pupil visit to site


January	 DYW Fife Board visit to site
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


9. Grants, Donations and Support  


Grants
We have two separate grants available:


Shell Community Kindness Grant


This long running programme allows Shell employees and pensioners to apply for grants to support the charities and 
community groups near our operations in Aberdeen, Mossmorran, St Fergus, and Bacton. Applications can be made for 
up to £350. 


Community Grants


Grants of up to £1,000 are available to support charities and community groups near our operations in Aberdeen, 
Mossmorran, St Fergus, and Bacton. These grants can be applied for by an external charity or community group.


Shell Community Grants - 2024
We aim to have strong ties with, and benefit, the communities where we work. We support communities near to our 
UK operations through activities that aim to meet community needs or address particular issues, often based on their 
suggestions.


Fife NGL Community Grants 2024 
•	 Lochgelly Gala


•	 YMCA


•	 Kinghorn Gala


•	 Cowdenbeath Gala


•	 LADAMA


•	 Beath High School Equity Project


•	 Home Start


If you have a community group who would like to make an application for support, please contact 
Pauline McGeevor on Pauline.mcgeevor@shell.com or make an application on our website here:                                                                      
https://www.shell.co.uk/sustainability/society/working-with-communities/sponsorship-and-donations.html
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SHELL FIFE NGL COMMUNITY & SAFETY LIAISON COMMITTEE REPORT


10. Ongoing Social Investment  
Shell UK supports a number of community development and STEM education programmes, which are summarised below. 
For more information, please click here to visit our website or contact Mairi McKay at mairi.mckay@shell.com.   


Scotland & fenceline programmes


Skills Transition programme - The UK needs to grow its workforce and develop the skills required to make its net-zero 
economy a reality. It is estimated that by 2050, there could be more than one million net-zero roles available in England 
alone – but simply not enough people with the skills to fill them.  That’s why Shell UK has developed its SkillsTransition 
programme, which aims to help 15,000 people into jobs with a focus on the energy transition by 2035. We want as many 
people as possible to benefit from the energy system of the future, so that the transition is an opportunity for everyone. 


The Energy Transition Skills Hub at Fife College, in Scotland, supported by Shell UK, once built, will offer a new immersive 
NanoGrid Learning Environment within the existing Rosyth campus, which will offer a broad range of skills to students 
training for opportunities within energy sectors.  The new Hub is scheduled to open its doors in late summer 2024.


 Shell UK Girls in Energy - A one-year course specifically designed to encourage young women to engage in STEM 
subjects and to consider a career in the global energy sector as it transitions towards net zero. It is for 14 to 17-year-olds, 
sponsored by Shell UK and delivered in partnership with Fife College and NESCOL in Aberdeen.


Young Engineers and Science Clubs - The programme supports learners and their teachers with a range of innovative 
STEM projects, developed with industry partners, including CCS in a Box and Climate Smarter. The interdisciplinary 
projects – accompanied by resource kits and teacher CPD courses – support teachers to tackle challenging STEM 
concepts through engaging activities; while supporting pupils to develop valuable skills and knowledge; to encourage 
uptake in STEM subjects and careers.


Shell Twilight – We have sessions running in Lochgelly. Shell Twilight is a national programme delivered by Scottish 
Sports Futures which provides multi-sports sessions infused with education and life-skills. Sessions are free for 11 to 21 year 
olds. https://scottishsportsfutures.org.uk/shell-twilight/


Cowden in the Community - Using football as the vehicle and tool in both the classroom and activity sessions, pupils 
improve on important life skills such as leadership, resilience, respect and improve their confidence. The ‘Learning Through 
Football’ six-week programme is being delivered to primary schools in Cowdenbeath, Kelty, Lochgelly, Benarty/Ballingry 
and Cardenden.
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PUBLIC 


PUBLIC 


Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Community and Safety Liaison Committee 


SEPA Update: 30 May 2024 


1. Mossmorran Hub: 


See refreshed website here: Mossmorran | Beta | SEPA | Scottish Environment Protection Agency 


Permits and Data returns are being moved to our public register located here: Find an Authorisation 


Document - PPC A | Scottish Environment Protection Agency (SEPA) 


2. Inspections: 


FEP 


• Project to reduce nitrogen dioxide emissions – quarterly meetings (latest in April 2024). 


• SEPA air emission monitoring completed in April 2024– no issues of concern found. 


• Drainage Inspection completed March 2024. 


• 2023 Data Returns reviewed. 


• Ground flare incident follow up inspection planned in next quarter. 


FNGL 


• New ground flare quarterly progress meetings (latest in April 24). 


• Review of air modelling methodology for new ground flare completed. 


• SEPA air emission monitoring completed in March 2024 – no issues of concern found. 


• 2023 Data Returns reviewed. 


• Ground flare maintenance inspection planned in next quarter. 


Braefoot Bay 


• Combined HSE and SEPA COMAH meeting at FNGL Site in March 2024 


 


3. Complaints since last update (up to 23 May) – Total 13 


• General flaring complaints – 10 


• FNGL Emergency shutdown test - 1 


• Odour complaint – 1 


• Fly tipping on FEP Land - 1 


 


4. Noise Monitoring 


SEPA continue to operate two continuous noise monitoring stations, one at the Lochgelly water 


tower and the other on farmland immediately north of the Mossmorran complex. 


5. Air monitoring and website 


 


The SEPA monitoring network data continues to be available in near real time to the public at: 


Mossmorran Air Quality Network (sepa.org.uk) 


 


There have been some issues as sensors have been replaced in batches, but a minimum coverage has 


been maintained at all times.  


 


The VOC data will be available shortly and backdated to Jan 2023. 



https://beta.sepa.scot/local-environmental-issues/mossmorran/

https://find-an-authorisation-document.sepa.org.uk/

https://find-an-authorisation-document.sepa.org.uk/

http://informatics.sepa.org.uk/MossmorranAirQualityNetwork/
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Written Submission on Expert Advisory Groups to Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Community and Safety Committee Meeting of Thursday 30th May 2024

Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay Expert Advisory Group on Air Quality

[bookmark: _Hlk134692372][bookmark: _Hlk164948342](1) The Independent Air Quality Report for 2023 is being produced with a draft report expected this Summer. Once finalised then this report will be circulated with an elected members briefing note in Autumn of this year. This will also be accompanied by a two-sided leaflet summarising the content of the report in a non-technical format. These documents will be made available on the dedicated Fife Council Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay web pages.

[bookmark: _Hlk164949004][bookmark: _Hlk164949239]Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress Report 2022 & 2023

(2) NK/KB attended Environment, Transportation and Climate Change Scrutiny     Committee on Tuesday 19th March 2024. Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress Report 2022 accepted and KB to present to South West Fife Area, Cowdenbeath and Kirkcaldy Area Committees this June for noting. A Mossmorran and Braefoot Bay General Annual Progress Report 2023 report is to be submitted to the above Scrutiny Committee at the earliest opportunity.









     

     








